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 Henley Archaeological & Historical Group  
     

 
Chairman’s Report 

 

 

HA&HG have started the new year with a spring in their step.  The first two talks, 

organised by Tony Lynch, have proved very successful with a “full house” at each 

meeting. 

 

It has been hectic with subscription renewals coming in apace – payment by bank 

transfer is up tenfold, making life for the Treasurer much easier. 

 

Several trips are on the agenda: the first to the Apothecaries Hall on Thursday 18
th
  

April is sold out and the trip to the Bourton House Garden and Sezincote House in 

September is coming along nicely – see P 4 below for details and booking form. 

 

David Feary has kindly offered to take on the management of our website and the 

altered website ID is now ha&hg.org.uk, much simpler.  Once opened the website is a 

treasure chest of information. 

 

Elisabeth Wood has stepped in to the role of membership secretary and has already 

achieved various improvements to the billing and communications systems. 

 

Several other trips and new speakers are in the pipeline so keep abreast of the 

information via Newsletters, email and our website. 

 

         John Whiting  

 
 
 
 

 

Lecture Season   April -  June 2019   
 

All lectures are held at 7.45 p.m. in the old ‘Kings Arms’ Barn; 

entry from Kings Road Car Park.  All welcome, members free, non-members £ 4    
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About our next three speakers 

 
 

 

2
nd

 April  Jenny Knight & Kay Gough ‘Introduction to the Museum of 

English Rural Life and the Swing Riots’   
 

An introduction to the MERL (The Museum of English Rural Life) and the University 

of Reading Special Collections followed by the story of the Swing Riots exploring the 

causes, events and aftermath with an emphasis on how they unfolded in Berkshire in 

1830-1831. 
 
 
 

7
th

 May Dave Carless  ‘ Blewbury and its area’  
 

Blewbury has a wealth of archaeology spreading over the Bronze Age, Iron Age, 

Roman, Saxon and later periods.  The "Blewbury Big Dig" project, directed by Dr 

Dave Carless and Lindsey Bedford, is a joint initiative between SOAG (South 

Oxfordshire Archaeology Group) and the Blewbury Local History Group. It has built 

on work by other archaeologists and historians to build a clearer picture of this rich past 

focusing primarily on the village itself.  This work, including the discovery and 

excavation of a „sunken featured building‟ (used to be called grub hut, short for  

Gruben Huette in German), has demonstrated the early Saxon origins of the village. 

  

Dr. Carless will describe the community archaeology project, and the work undertaken 

including a test pit programme, geophysical surveys and full excavations.  He will focus 

primarily on the Saxon history and archaeology but with reference to earlier and later 

periods to provide context. 

 

 

  

 

4
th

 June  Robert Heath-Whyte  ‘Chalgrove Church and its paintings’ 
 

Medieval wall paintings in English churches can be patchy, obscure and therefore 

uninteresting.  

However, St Mary‟s Church, Chalgrove is lucky to have in its chancel a scheme of 44 

paintings dating from c1320, which have recently been cleaned and conserved during a 

£1.2 million refurbishment. Bob‟s talk will reveal the stories that these paintings tell 

and their important place in the history of European medieval church art. 
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2019 Days Out   

 
 

Our planned visit to the Apothecaries Livery Hall Black Friars Lane, 
London EC4 V6E on Thursday 18th April 2019 is now fully booked.  

  
We will be travelling independently. The best train route is from Henley, at 9.09 
to Twyford, Twyford 9.24 to Ealing Broadway, from there directly by District 
Line to Blackfriars. Exit the station to the north, into Black Friars Lane, the Hall 
is right there. The tour will start at 11.30 prompt.  
 
Although the visit is fully booked you may wish to go on the waiting list.  
Please contact the organiser Rachel Adams directly on 01491 575398.   

 
 

Visit to excavations of Roman baths area at Calleva  

 
We are planning a visit to the excavations by Professor Mike Fulford at Silchester, 

which are being resumed this summer, to discover more of the area of the town‟s baths 

which is located not far from the church within the Roman walls.  

 

We have been given a slot for our visit on Sunday, 7
th

 July at 14.30 p.m. We would be 

travelling by individual, shared cars where possible, to the car park at the western end 

of the Roman town, which means a circa 20 minute walk across Calleva to the church 

and from there to the excavation. We have been warned that the ground will be quite 

uneven and only accessible to those of us who are confident in walking over uneven 

terrain. -  No charge, but a small donation would be welcome. A party of no more than 

20 can be accommodated, so I need you to book by contacting me on 01491 - 572271 or 

via E-mail  ruthegibson@hotmail.com     

 

 

Oxfordshire Gardens Open Days 

 
Those of you who enjoyed Dr. Michael Redley‟s recent talk on Edwardian Henley will 

recall that he told us about Philip and Lady Ottoline Morrell, leading lights of the 

political and local social scene. Their home was Garsington Manor, near Oxford, where 

they created Italian style gardens between c. 1915 - 1923.  

 

The present owners of this delightful C17
th
 Manor House (not open)  with its early 

monastic fish ponds, dovecote and flower parterres will open the gardens to the public 

on 2
nd

 and 3
rd

 May between 1 – 5 p.m, with tea on offer as an added attraction.  See 

P.16 of  „Oxfordshire gardens open for charities, 2019’.   

NB. This will not be an organized outing by your committee, just a suggestion for an 

interesting day out.  

mailto:ruthegibson@hotmail.com
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Henley Archaeological & Historical Group  

Visit to Bourton House Gardens and Sezincote House  

Wednesday 25 September 2019  
  

                
  

Organiser: Jackie Fortey. Email: jacquelinefortey@gmail.com Tel: 01491 571753/Mob.07818601780  

  

Plan for the day  

Depart: by coach at 9.00 am from the Roman Catholic Church, Vicarage Road, Henley-on-Thames, 

for Moreton-in-Marsh.   

Return: coach will leave Sezincote at 4.00 pm.  Journey time each way 1.5 hrs approx.   

Visit to Bourton House (gardens only).   Coffee/tea at extra cost will be available on arrival, in the 

Grade I listed Tithe Barn (see form below).  The award-winning three-acre garden of this 

18
th

century manor house in the Cotswolds was restored in the 1980s.  The house was built on the 

footprint of a sixteenth century Jacobean house, but its towers were retained and the slits replaced by 

Georgian sash windows.  We shall leave Bourton for Batsford Arboretum at 12.30pm. Lunch: At 

your own expense, at the Garden Terrace Café at the Arboretum – tables have been reserved.  

Visit to Sezincote House from 2.00 pm, with a half-hour guided tour to the House and a self-guided 

visit to its gardens (approx. 1.5 hours). This Grade I listed house is splendid example of Neo-Mogul 

architecture, a 19th-century reinterpretation of 16th and 17th-century architecture from the Mogul 

Empire.  It was the design, in 1805, of Samuel Pepys Cockerell, whose family owned the estate and 

had connections with the East India Company. The surrounding landscape is the work of Humphry 

Repton. The Prince Regent visited Sezincote and it is said to have been the inspiration for the Royal 

Pavilion in Brighton.  

  

Total cost (without lunch) £33.00 each.  Payment to be made by bank transfer online to Nat West 

sort code 60-10-35, A/C 13153692, ref your surname and initial or by cheque made out to Henley 

Archaeological Group.  Please give/send to Jackie Fortey the completed booking form and 

confirmation of bank transfer or cheque at 48 St Andrew‟s Road Henley-on-Thames RG9 1JD or at 

one of our meetings.  (The tour is limited to a total of 25.)  

  

–  –  –  –  –  – –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  –  – –  –  –  –  –  –   

  

I wish to book………….seat/s on the 25 September 2019 Bourton Gardens and Sezincote visit 

plus tea/coffee/cake at £4.95 ……………….tea/coffee/biscuits at £3.50…………….. 

Cheque (including tea/coffee if required) for £ ……………   Bank transfer for £ …………… 
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Name/s….…………………………….……….....….Tel/Mobile...........................Date………… 

Membership Fees  

 

Newly-appointed membership secretary Elisabeth Wood reminds members, especially 

those of long-standing, that a decision was approved at the 2017 AGM to alter the 

Group‟s financial year to end of 31
st
  December. 

Annual subscriptions are therefore due on 1
st
  January each year.  

Those of you with your 2019 subscription still outstanding are invited to pay this as 

soon as possible, please.  

(Single £12, Two at same address £20; by bank transfer: NatWest 60-10-35, account 

13153692, ref. your surname;  cheques Henley Archaeological Group;  post to 4 

Orchard Close, St Andrews Road, Henley on Thames RG9 1HR; or deliver at a 

meeting/lecture.) 

New members joining the Group and paying a subscription in the last quarter of the 

year would be deemed as paid up until the end of the following year.  

 

The archaeological dig at Market Place Mews  

 
One of the last aerial views taken end February by HA&HG member Richard Pinches 

of our medieval burgage plots. The builders‟ machines had moved into the eastern half 

(left pt. of picture), whilst the archaeologists continued to carefully excavate the four 

medieval burgage plots on the mid right, next to our „Kings Arms Barn‟. Now the 

diggers and huge cranes have taken over the whole site. We await the archaeologists‟ 

report, in due course, about what they have learnt of the many uses these plots have 

served over the past eight centuries and perhaps also those predating the medieval town.  

Thank you Richard for sharing your drone pictures with us. Ruth Gibson  
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Early views of Henley, Greys Court and other near-by places  
 

Nick Millea, keeper of maps at the Bodleian, gave a talk in February to the Henley 

Society on the subject of maps, ancient and modern. To my great delight he also 

showed us parts of a set of four tapestries which belong to the National Trust and which 

are being restored at present for an exhibition at the Bodleian in May; NB the large blue 

patch at the bottom is an area where time and moths have eaten away the original 

woollen fabric!  

 

This 1590s tapestry of maps of central England was commissioned by Ralph Sheldon of 

Weston House, Warwickshire. To my great delight one of them also has pictures of 

Henley and Greys Court, as well as many other close-by great houses and villages. – 

Although the church towers are shown as very much taller than they probably were in 

reality and the locations of the towns and villages are somewhat approximate, we can 

still enjoy these images of Tudor England. Greys Court, at that time owned by the 

Knollys family, with many of its buildings documented to have been built by Sir 

Francis in the 1570 – 80s, is particularly interesting. It also still shows many of the 

medieval towers, of which a few survive, plus a huge entrance gate, of which only a 

footprint can now been seen as a dry patch in the grass at the southern end of  the lawn.   
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Our thanks to the National Trust and the Bodleian Library for allowing us to use and 

reproduce this image of one of the tapestries for our members.   Ruth Gibson  

 

 

 H.A. & H.G.   
 

       President  Ann Cottingham  01189 403276 

 

  

 Officers and Committee members 

 
 Chairman                           John Whiting 01491 410963 

       Johnwhiting75@yahoo.co.uk  

 

 Secretary, Buildings Recording                     Ruth Gibson      01491 572271 

 Newsletter Editor               ruthegibson@hotmail.com  

 

 Treasurer     Rachel Adams 01491 575398 

        

 Web master       David Feary  01491 598236 

       davidfeary@yahoo.co.uk 

 

 Journal Editor, Archivist    Jaqueline Fortey  01491 571753 

       jacquelinefortey@gmail.com   

   

 

Technical Support     Peter Anderson 01491 412531  

                 

   

   Lecture Secretary                                           Tony Lynch   01491 574093                           

                                                                         tony@greattown.freeserve.co.uk     

 

            Information Leaflet/Journal Co-editor John Whiting    01491 410963  

                  Johnwhiting75@yahoo.co.uk  

 

 

             Membership Secretary     Elisabeth Wood 01491 410963  

       Woodelisabeth@yahoo.co.uk  

     

 

    

 

 

 

 Please visit our web site: for more information on our activities on  

              http://www.henley-on-thamesarchaeologicalandhistoricalgroup.org.uk/index.php 

 

 

mailto:Johnwhiting75@yahoo.co.uk
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Edited by:  Ruth Gibson  


